SEER GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

HELD ON TUESDAY 11th MAY 2021 COMMENCING 

AT 7.30pm IN JUBILEE HALL, SCHOOL LANE
Present:  
Cllr M Thomas (Chairman), Cllr L Hungin, Cllr T Norton, Cllr N Baddeley, Cllr O Davison-Oakley, Cllr J Holder, Cllr C Hughes and Cllr A Anderson. 
In attendance:  Mrs A Norbury and Mrs E Bates (Clerk). 

I. OPEN SESSION: A resident came to ask if the MVAS could be moved to Long Bottom Lane during the summer holidays due to the issues with excessive speeding.  The Clerk is confirming that the equipment can be moved and the associated cost. The resident also raised concerns about the lack of kerbing outside their property and barbed wire on the Golf Club common land.  
II. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:  Cllr J Smith.

Approval of Minutes of the previous meeting:  The minutes for the April meeting were approved by Cllr Hungin and Cllr Holder.  The minutes were duly signed as a correct record of the meeting.  

Update on Actions from Previous Meeting:  
	COUNCILLOR/

CLERK
	ACTION
	STATUS

	Thomas
	To contact Buckinghamshire Council Transport for Bucks (TFB) regarding parking issues around the Public House’s following installation of the double yellow lines in the village centre from a scheme designed by Allan Purchase, Schemes Engineer, TfB.
	ONGOING: Attempted to contact Allan Purchase but it appears he is no longer at Buckinghamshire Council.  Logged the problem and awaiting a response from a member of the TfB team to try to arrange an onsite meeting to discuss the problem.

ACTION: MT

	Clerk
	The claim for the damage to the Pavilion shed has been submitted but the insurance company has requested a breakdown of cost from builder.
	The breakdown of the repair costs has now been submitted and awaiting response from insurance company

	Hungin
	Production of new lease for the Montessori/Nursery School.
	WORK IN PROGRESS: Review and update under Agenda item IX(i)

ACTION: LH

	Hughes
	Fallen tree in Green Wood overhanging the path.
	WORK IN PROGRESS: To be dealt with when tree surgeons are next doing work for the Council.

ACTION: CH

	Hughes
	Tree work still to be completed following Nick Dunbar’s annual inspection.
	WORK PENDING: Two quotations for the outstanding work have been received and, since funds are still available for this year, the quotation submitted by Fineland has been accepted and the work will be completed in June.

ACTION: CH

	Clerk/Thomas
	Details of when outstanding drainage work will be completed will be requested.
	ONGOING: Despite numerous reminders, still awaiting feedback.

ACTION: LB/MT

	Clerk/Hungin/

Anderson
	Grant from Community Board for upgraded CCTV at the Pavilion so car registration numbers can be captured and better quality images obtained.


	WORK IN PROGRESS: Cllrs Hungin and Anderson to produce recommendation as to favoured solution and email to Councillors for agreement.

ACTION: LH/AA

Funding application, together with the two quotations and preferred solution to be submitted to Ani Sultan and the Community Board for consideration

ACTION: LH, MT

	Smith
	Adoption of the new Allotment Association agreement.
	WORK IN PROGRESS: Updated Allotment Association Agreement and a possible increase to rent to be discussed and agreed as an Agenda item at the June meeting.
ACTION: JS

	Davison-Oakley/

Norton/Smith/

Hungin
	To set up Cllrs Norton, Smith and Hungin as online signatories
	IN PROCESS: Online payment of invoices now active with MT and ODO approving.  In the process of setting up TN as an approver with LH and JS to follow.

ACTION: LB

	Clerk
	The meter reading taken at the Recreation Ground showed extremely high usage against previously estimated readings supplied by the company.  Castle Water who provide the supply to be made aware of this. 
	ONGOING: Castle Water contacted and informed of the exceptionally large discrepancy in the lower estimated usage and that indicated on the water meter.  A response from them is still awaited.

ACTION: LB

	Thomas
	Quotation to be obtained for the repainting of gates, fences, etc. as identified in the Village Maintenance list discussed at the meeting.
	OUTSTANDING: Quotation still needs to be obtained.

ACTION: MT

	Thomas
	Redecoration to the Pavilion
	PENDING:  Quotations obtained and date for commencement of this work awaiting outcome of sale of Montessori and subsequent alterations to interior layout.

	Anderson
	Further investigation of drainage issues in a small area of the Recreation Ground
	WORK IN PROGRESS

ACTION: AA

	Clerk
	Reinstatement of a loose memorial stone in the Cemetery to be completed.
	PENDING:  Order placed and awaiting work to be done

ACTION: LB

	Thomas
	An area of ground near the boundary with the allotments has subsided causing a fairly deep hole. 
	WORK IN PROGRESS: Hole has now been filled with stones/hard core to stabilise it and prevent further subsidence.  It now needs to be covered with a layer of soil and seed sown (preferably in Autumn)

ACTION: MT

	Clerk
	Letter received from landowner offering help to alleviate future flooding to gardens in Howard Crescent.
	ONGOING: Message left for the land owners personal assistant to call to discuss further action.

ACTION: LB

	All Councillors
	Letter received from Bucks Council stating £3465.45 will be paid for the Community Infrastructure Levy from the development of a house in Manor Crescent.
	Councillors to make suggestions how best to use this money.

Use of this money towards the conversion of the current Referee’s  Room in the Pavilion to a toilet and basin with an additional drinking water tap to be discussed under Agenda item IX(ii)

	Clerk
	Request received to temporarily, (during the school summer holidays) relocate the MVAS from its current position to Long Bottom Lane.
	ONGOING: Need to locate bracket in Long Bottom Lane and produce a template to check that the pole fits prior to obtaining a cost for a contractor to relocate it.

ACTION: LB

	Councillors
	Request to identify a second streetlight for repainting.
	Suggestions required so order can be placed, together with that opposite Manor Road

ACTION: All


Matters arising from the previous meeting not listed on the Agenda:  No matters were arising.
III. MONTHLY RISK INSPECTIONS:    
i. Health and Safety Issues identified and recommended actions:  Cllr Norton has completed the April Health and Safety inspection.  Cllr Thomas and Cllr Hungin will carry out the May inspection.  (Action – Cllr Thomas, Cllr Hungin)    
ii. Allotment Inspections: It was agreed that the Allotment Association will be provided with a monthly inspection checklist which they will be asked to complete and return to the Clerk. (Action – Cllr Thomas, Cllr Davison-Oakley)  The change in responsibility for the inspection would be on a trial basis.  A meeting will be held with the Allotment Association twice a year to discuss any issues or concerns.  
iii. Maintenance issues identified and recommended actions:  Playground facilities recommended the use of white vinegar to kill the weeds under the play equipment which will be trialled. The area behind the Pavilion needs tidying. (Action – Clerk)  The Chairman of the Allotment Association wanted some tree work carried out and arrangements will be made to discuss the matter.  (Action – Cllr Norton, Cllr Smith)
IV. OTHER HEALTH AND SAFETY ISSUES:  No further issues were raised.
V. DECLARATION OF INTEREST: There were no declarations of interest.
VI. Correspondence:  
· A letter was sent to Mr Ernest Newhouse, Internal Auditor confirming that the Publication of Public Rights Notice was available on the council’s website last year during the required period.

· A letter was received from Seer Green parents asking for some age appropriate and challenging play equipment in Green Meadow.  It was agreed to write back to the parents to agree to form a sub group to work on the project.  (Action – Cllr Thomas, Cllr Holder)  
· A resident raised concerns regarding the visibility of traffic at the junction of Howard Road and Orchard Road.  Advice had been given by the Buckinghamshire Council Local Area Technician and the householder had been asked if they could continue to cut back the hedge as far as possible.  A response will be sent to the resident who raised the concern. (Action – Clerk)    
· A suggestion had been made by Seer Green United to provide a small metal goal for youngsters at the Rec as there are now no goals and the Cricket nets are getting damaged.  Seer Green United have offered to make a donation.  A quotation and recommended location will be provided.  (Action – Cllr Anderson) 
· BMO Real Estate Partners had provided proposals to prepare and Outline Planning Application to redevelop the Perkin Elmer site.  
· A resident raised concerns about the project to install a bench in Jubilee Walk which is next to her home.  The matter will be discussed with the residents who wanted it installed and a response sent to the resident who raised the concern. (Action – Cllr Thomas)  As the bench outside the shops is heavily used enquiries will be made if another bench could be installed at this location.  (Action - Cllr Holder)  A local charity will also be asked if they would like to fund another bench at the Recreation Ground.  (Action - Cllr Holder)  
VII. Finance: 

From 7th April to 11th May 2021:-

Payments amounting to:-          
  


      
  £8,814.87
Income received:-




   
            £32,587.95
The closing bank balances at 6th May 2021 totalled:-          
            £82,869.34
i. Annual Governance Statement: The Annual Governance Statement for 2020/2021 was read out, each point was agreed and approved.
ii. Review of Annual Accounts for 2020/2021: The year-end accounts documents were circulated for approval at the June meeting following the internal audit.   
iii. Review of the Financial Regulations:  The Financial Regulations were updated following the move to online payments.  The Financial Regulations were approved.    
VIII.   

Planning
Notices of new planning applications continue to be displayed on the notice-board and website.  
Permitted

PL/21/0878/VRC
Land Adjacent To, 24 Gurnells Road, Seer Green, HP9 2XJ

Variation of condition 2 (materials) of planning permission PL/19/4412/VRC relating to variations of the original planning permission PL/19/1233/FA (Detached dwelling with integral garage).

PL/21/0877/VRC
Land to the Rear of 24 Gurnells Road Fronting Bottom Lane, HP9 2XJ
Variation of conditions 2 (Materials) and 7 (approved plans) of planning permission PL/20/0031/VRC relating to variations of the original planning permission PL/19/1362/FA (Erection of new dwelling accessed from Bottom Lane) to allow changes to materials, gable design, windows and doors.

PL/21/0445/FA
Hambledon, Manor Crescent, Seer Green, HP9 2QX

Demolition of existing garage, part two storey, part single storey side and rear extension, single storey front extension, side and rear roof lights in existing roof and new fenestration in existing building.

IX.
PRINCIPAL AGENDA ITEMS:

i. pavilion lease: Details of the new Pavilion lease had been agreed by the Pavilion Sub-Committee and their recommendations were unanimously agreed.
ii. pavilion building refurbishment:  The proposed new owner of the Pavilion Lease had met with members of the Pavilion Sub-Committee to discuss changes to the building.  The building changes were unanimously agreed.  They also asked to replace the garden fence.  The final fence specification and cost has yet to be agreed.  (Action – Pavilion Sub-Committee)
X.
UPDATES ON OTHER MATTERS (Reports by Exception)

i. JUBILEE HALL:   The Jubilee Hall Sub-Committee had agreed not to reopen the hall to general hirers until at least Step 3 of the Governments Roadmap which will be no earlier than 29th May 2021.  The situation will be reviewed for a decision at the next meeting on 19th May 2021 and new agreements will be sent out to hirers.   A full Covid grant had been received.  A new lease had been sent to the school for signature.
ii. PAVILION: Nothing further to report.
iii. PARISH COUNCIL PROPERTIES, open spaces AND SERVICES:  A meeting had been held with the Chiltern Society who have kindly volunteered to do some clearing work in Green Wood.  The date is to be confirmed and volunteers are welcome.  (Action – Cllr Hughes)  
Cricket at the Recreation Ground: Farnham Cricket Club would like to consider playing at the Rec next year.  
XI.
information items:  The football pitches were being repaired and reseeded.  Concern was raised about people regularly walking across the pitch (instead of round the edge of the Recreation Ground which was deteriorating the surface.
The meeting closed at 8.40pm
Next Meeting – The next Parish Council meeting will be held on Tuesday 1st June 2021, at 7.30pm in Jubilee Hall, School Lane.    
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